CABINET MEETING
30th October, 2002

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
11.10 a.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Hinds - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Connor, Lancaster, Lea, Mann, Merry, Sheehy 


and Warner

224.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Warmisham.

225.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 16th October, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

226.
ORNAMENTATION OF GRAVES

Councillor David Lancaster, Lead Member for Environmental Services, submitted a report on a proposed scheme in respect of the ornamentation of graves in the Council's cemeteries.

He indicated that the proposed scheme had been approved by the Friends of the Cemeteries Group.


RESOLVED:
THAT the scheme for the ornamentation of graves, as detailed in the abovementioned report, be approved.

227.
QUALITY OF LIFE SURVEY AND EMPLOYEE SURVEY
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Personnel, submitted a report in respect of proposals for "quality of life" and employee surveys to be undertaken.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT both a "quality of life" and an employee survey be undertaken during the current financial year.



(2) THAT a research brief be issued to four companies with invitations to tender in respect of the abovementioned surveys.

228.
NEW OPPORTUNITIES FUND - FAIR SHARE (TRANSFORMING YOUR SPACE)
Councillor Bill Hinds, Leader of the Council, submitted a report containing details of suggested projects for submission for funding under the Fair Share allocation for the City from the New Opportunities Fund of the National Lottery proceeds.

In response to a question Councillor Lancaster was informed that the scheme submitted for the Liverpool Road, Eccles Corridor did not meet the criteria for this funding initiative.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the projects outlined on page 1 of Appendix 1 and numbered 1 to 14 be approved, in that priority order for submission to the New Opportunities Fund.




(2) THAT appropriate officers seek approval from the Salford Partnership Executive on the proposals prior to their submission by 1st November, 2002.




(3) THAT Councillor Antrobus as Lead Member for Corporate Services be supplied with details of the matching funding for each project. 

229.
CORPORATE RECYCLING STRATEGY
Councillor David Lancaster, Lead Member for Environmental Services, submitted a report on the development of a corporate approach to the recycling of the Council's waste.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT each Directorate identifies and nominates an existing officer to act as Lead Officer with responsibility for initiating, monitoring and reporting on recycling initiatives within their own Directorate.



(2) THAT Lead Members receive feedback on their own Directorate's recycling performance and take any necessary actions which they feel are needed.



(3) THAT each Directorate give consideration to its Lead Officer’s being remunerated for the additional recycling responsibilities; and that such responsibilities be built into his or her job description.



(4) THAT all relevant specification and tender documents issued by Directorates include environmental and recycling requirements (e.g. recycling, energy savings, sustainable resources, etc.).



(5) THAT the Environmental Officers’ Working Group be re-established to monitor environmental initiatives, in particular the progress on corporate recycling initiatives and Local Action 21 issues.



(6) THAT consideration be given to Lead Member presence on the Environmental Officers’ Working Group either on a permanent basis or as and when required to support corporate recycling; and that it be noted that reports or recommendations emanating from such Group could be presented to the Environmental Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

230.
MONITORING OFFICER’S AND SECTION 151 OFFICER’S NEW ROLE


AND PROTOCOL

The Monitoring Officer and the Section 151 Officer submitted a joint report (a) explaining the new role of the former, as a result of the Local Government Act 2000, and of the latter under the Local Government Act 1972, and (b) providing an understanding of the responsibilities of such officers.


RESOLVED:
THAT the role and responsibilities of the Monitoring Officer and the Section 151 Officer be approved and understood by the Cabinet, that the arrangements set out in paragraphs 2(a) to (q), inclusive, of the abovementioned report, be approved; and that it be noted that (a) the Deputy Monitoring Officer would be the Assistant Director (Legal) Mr. Ian Sheard and (b) the Deputy Section 151 Officer would be the Head of Finance Mr. John Spink.

231.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - SERVICES TO SCHOOLS
A report of the Chairman of the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee was submitted containing (a) a summary of the Services to Schools Best Value Review, and (b) recommendations for an alternative service delivery model and service improvements.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT a brokerage be established to maintain and enhance an "Open Market" that enables further choice to be available to schools in the procurement of services.



(2) THAT the Services to Schools Directory be developed further in order to include all services available to schools from within the Local Authority.



(3) THAT the Services to Schools Group (Head Teacher Group) be continuously maintained and developed, with a view to promoting effective communication, developing procurement skills, and raising awareness within schools.



(4) THAT the Service Level Agreement Group (Service Manager's Group) be continuously maintained and developed with a view to ensuring that internal services are focused on school needs, and that there is continuous improvement in service delivery.



(5) THAT the service level agreement documentation be reviewed and improved to ensure clarity and consistency of approach.



(6) THAT a sustained mechanism and programme of investment be developed, in respect of the services within the review, to enable their portfolios to be developed so as to enable them to compete effectively with other providers.



(7) THAT consideration be given to the means by which the central costs borne by the services encompassed within this review, and which are passed on to customers through the Service Level Agreements, are distributed.



(8) THAT a review be undertaken of the present staffing structures of Building Cleaning, and School Catering in order to enable a capability to deal satisfactorily with the Attendance Management Policy, sickness and financial monitoring and staffing implications, and to include the possibility of establishing a "joint facility."



(9) THAT, in respect of Building Cleaning, the Council continues to be a provider, with continuing development of localised specifications and some improvements being made to the service, as detailed in Appendix A to the report.



(10) THAT the Council continues to operate as a provider of the School Catering Service, with some improvements being made to the services, as detailed in Appendix A to the report.



(11) THAT the Council continues to operate as a provider of the Grounds Maintenance Service, with some improvements being made to the services, as detailed in Appendix A to the report.



(12) THAT the Council continues to operate as a provider of Property Services, with some improvements being made to the services, as detailed in Appendix A to the report.



(13) THAT the City Council continues to operate as a provider of Governor Services, with some improvements being made to the services, as detailed in Appendix A to the report.



(14) THAT the review of ICT support to schools be continued as part of the corporate review of ICT encompassed within the review of Corporate Support Services, which is currently being undertaken.

232.
SALFORD'S E-GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted a report containing the context, vision and planned programme of actions for the 2002 to 2005 period in respect of the Implementation of E-Government proposals.


RESOLVED:
THAT the scope and content, in respect of the abovementioned programme be considered, and views obtained to be incorporated into the final version thereof for submission to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

233.
ALL POSTAL BALLOT PILOT SCHEME
The Chief Executive and Returning Officer submitted a report on a request of the Electoral Matters Members' Working Party for additional funds to conduct an all postal ballot pilot scheme at the District Elections to be held on 1st May, 2003.

RESOLVED:
THAT the provision of the necessary funds to conduct the abovementioned all postal ballot pilot scheme be approved.

234.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the ground that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in paragraph 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act.

235.
WASTE DISPOSAL









Councillor David Lancaster, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report regarding the provision of waste disposal services for the City of Salford.


RESOLVED:
THAT, having regard to the issues of Best Value and cost -

(1) option 3 in the report be approved as the preferred option, i.e. to "push for a charge per tonne for domestic waste which does not require primary legislation changes, promotes recycling and would keep the City part of the GMWDA, whilst ensuring specified criteria are met."

(2) the work undertaken in option 2 in the report, be continued, where practicable, to ensure that Best Value requirements are being met and thereby retaining links with private sector waste disposal companies should they be required in the future; and

(3) in the event of the non-achievement of the objective of a tonnage based approach and Best Value in Waste Disposal, the City Council will withdraw from the GMWDA and set up as a Waste Disposal Authority.

(4) the proposal in the report that discussions should be entered into with representatives of DEFRA to explain the views and intentions of the Council, in relation to future waste disposal requirements, be approved.

236. TRANSFER OF HOMES FOR OLDER PERSONS TO A TRUST


Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, submitted a report in respect of proposals to seek to transfer the Council's six Elderly Persons Homes to a "Not for Profit" Trust.


RESOLVED:
THAT, in respect of the proposed Elderly Persons' Homes transfer -

(1) the legal issues, and the approach to be adopted to overcome them, be noted;


(2) 
the price revision, submitted by Wyre Housing and Manchester Care, be noted;

(3) 
the revision of the number of beds to be purchased within the contract, from 
180 to 120, be approved;


(4) 
the revised price of £335.69 be accepted; and

(5) 
the entering into a legal relationship with Manchester Care be approved, and 
the Head of Law and Administration be authorised to take all necessary steps.

237.
PRIVATE FINANCE INITIATIVE PROJECT - REPLACEMENT



OF THREE SPECIAL SCHOOLS
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Education, submitted a report outlining the selection process undertaken by the PFI Steering Group in order for a preferred bidder to be determined for the scheme to replace three special schools.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that a full risk assessment analysis had been carried out.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Javis be approved as the preferred bidder, and Focus as the reserve bidder, for the abovementioned scheme; and that the unsuccessful applicants be informed, accordingly.




(2) THAT arrangements be made for a half day Seminar for Cabinet Members on the PFI Process.

238.
CPA CORPORATE ASSESSMENT

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted details of the Council's response to the draft Corporate Assessment report which had been presented to the Council on 15th October, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the response be noted.

R:\status\working\admin\omin\cbtm301002.doc

